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STATEMENT OF THE CASE

A hearing was held in the above-styled claim on

January 15, 2009, in Texarkana, Arkansas.  A Prehearing

Order was entered in this case on November 25, 2008.  The

following stipulations were submitted by the parties either

in the Prehearing Order or during the course of the hearing

and are hereby accepted:

1. The employer/employee relationship existed on

or about April 16, 2007.  

2. On that date, the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to her left knee.  



2POWELL - WCC #F706595

3. The respondents paid medical benefits

through December 4, 2007.

4. Following an IME evaluation conducted by

Dr. Charles Pearce at the request of the

respondents, the respondents

controverted any and all additional

treatment.

5. Pursuant to a Change of Physician Order

entered September 10, 2007, the

claimant’s primary treating physician

was Dr. Thomas Young (before

controversion on December 4, 2007).

6. The claimant’s appropriate compensation

rate for temporary total disability is

$270.00 per week, and her appropriate

compensation rate for permanent partial

disability is $203.00 per week.  

By agreement of the parties, the issues to be litigated

and resolved at the present time were limited to the

following:

Claimant:

1. Compensation rate, if necessary.  (Resolved

by stipulation.)
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2. Whether the medical treatment the

claimant had on her knee following the

IME evaluation of December 4, 2007,

conducted by Dr. Charles Pearce was

reasonable, necessary, and related to

her compensable injuries.  Specifically,

whether the medical treatment provided

by Dr. Dale Goins/Jakeeli Bennett, APN,

and by Dr. William Hefley has been

reasonable, necessary, and related to

the claimant’s compensable left knee

injury of April 16, 2007.

3. Whether the claimant should be awarded

temporary total disability benefits from

on or about June 15, 2007, until she

reached maximum medical improvement and

was released by Dr. Hefley to return to

work on July 28, 2008.

4. Whether the claimant is entitled to a 7%

anatomical impairment rating to the left

lower extremity associated with her

compensable injuries.

5. Attorney’s fees.
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Respondents:

1. The claimant’s entitlement to additional

medical treatment, TTD benefits, a 7%

permanent anatomical impairment rating,

and a controverted attorney’s fee.

The record consists of the January 15, 2009, hearing

transcript and the exhibits contained therein.  

DISCUSSION

The claimant sustained an admittedly compensable left

knee injury on April 16, 2007, when she fell approximately

two and a half to three feet from a ladder and landed on her

left side at the Wal-Mart store where she worked.  The

respondents directed the claimant to HealthCare Express for

treatment and provided her a sit down job as per the

recommendation of HealthCare Express.  The respondents next

directed the claimant to the care of Dr. Norris Knight, an

orthopedic physician.  Dr. Knight indicated that the

claimant had severe osteoarthritis in the left knee, but

found that she was at maximum medical improvement from her

work-related injury on or about June 6, 2007. 

Wal-Mart ended the claimant's sit down job on or about

June 13, 2007, and the store manager informed the claimant

that she would need to take medical leave as Wal-Mart did
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not have a position that she could do.  The claimant had the

medical leave forms completed by Jakeeli Bennett, a nurse

practitioner in the office of her family physician, Dr. Dale

Goins. However, in July of 2007, Diane Crow, the store's

personnel manager, contacted the claimant and advised her

that the store had an opening in the photo lab.  The

claimant testified that Ms. Crow indicated that the claimant

would be working eight hours per day and that the job would

require the claimant to stand rather than sit.  The claimant

declined the job offer, and the respondents contend that her

refusal absolves them to some degree from any possible award

of temporary disability compensation.  

The claimant also received a change of physician from

the Commission to Dr. Thomas Young, an orthopedic surgeon. 

However, after two visits, the respondents sent the claimant

to Dr. Charles Pearce, also an orthopedic surgeon, for an

evaluation on December 4, 2007.  Dr. Pearce opined that the

claimant was at maximum medical improvement.  

When the respondents refused to provide any additional

medical treatment, the claimant returned to Dr. Goins, who

referred her to Dr. William Hefley, an orthopedic surgeon. 

Dr. Hefley summarized the claimant's course of treatment,

his opinions regarding causation, and the claimant's
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permanent anatomical impairment as follows in an August 25,

2008 letter to the claimant's attorney:

Kathie Powell is a 63 year old Caucasian
female who came under may [sic] care on
3-19-2008 with respect to an injury to
her left knee which she reportedly
sustained during the course of her
employment for Wal-Mart that occurred on
April 16, 2007.  She indicated to me
that on the above mentioned date she was
up on a step ladder stocking product
when she fell approximately 2½ to 3 feet
to the floor.  She doesn’t know what
caused her to fall, but she thinks she
landed on her left side and/or onto the
left knee.  She had immediate pain in
the left knee and shortly thereafter she
developed swelling in the joint as well. 
This occurred at the Wal-Mart store in
Hope, Arkansas.

She apparently reported the incident
promptly to her supervisors and then she
subsequently received medical attention,
which included basic imaging studies. 
Because of pain in her knee, she was
apparently unable to return to work
since shortly after the date of injury. 
At the time of her initial exam with me,
she reported that she still had not
returned to work because of ongoing left
knee pain.

She evidently saw multiple medical
providers following the reported injury
and when her symptoms did not subside
given time, the prevailing medical
opinion was that her knee was simply
arthritic and that her arthritis was not
a consequence of the injury.  Therefore,
no further treatment could be justified. 
At some point, the Workers’ Compensation
claim was closed over her protest while
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she then brought the matter to the
attention of her primary care provider,
Dr. Dale Goins in Hope, AR.  Because of
her complaint of persisting knee pain,
Dr. Goins referred her on to me for
further evaluation. 

Mrs. Powell was complaining of daily
pain in the left knee, particularly over
the anterior medial aspect which was
made worse by weight bearing activities. 
Her pain would typically be worse by the
end of the day after she had been up and
around.  She was sensing a slipping and
grinding within the knee, much of it
anteriorly just below the patella.  She
indicated that she had received an
intraarticular steroid injection at some
point, although this did not help
terribly much.  She had not undergone
any surgery. She had not received any
physical therapy.

On our examination, she had a mild
effusion of the left knee.  She had 2+
patellar crepitation with range of
motion and a stable ligament exam.  She
was quite tender along the medial joint
line, and to a lesser degree along the
lateral joint line.  She had a positive
McMurray’s test.  I was able to palpate
a loose body in the lateral gutter of
her knee.  Her x-rays taken in my office
revealed fairly good joint space
preservation in the medial and lateral
compartments of the knee; however, there
was significant wear and tear,
particularly along the lateral
patellofemoral articulation.  There was
a calcified loose body evident in the
superior lateral gutter of the knee.

She provided a report of an MRI of her
left knee, which was dated 10-3-2007. 
This indicated patella ALTA with lateral
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patellar subluxation and cartilage loss
at the patellofemoral joint.  Multiple
loose bodies were seen within the
suprapatellar recess.  Degenerative
signal was seen involving the body and
posterior horn of the medial meniscus.

My diagnostic impression concerning her
left knee was multi-factorial: I felt
she had a medial meniscus tear.  There
was also clear indication that she had
loose bodies within the joint.  She had
osteoarthritis under her kneecap.  I
felt that her knee was destined for
total joint replacement.  This was
largely determined because of the
overall condition of her knee,
irrespective of the injury which had
occurred the previous April.

I did outline some other options for
her.  We discussed arthroscopic surgery. 
I told Mrs. Powell that arthroscopy
would not likely offer her complete
relief; however, it could be helpful in
alleviating pain from her suspected torn
meniscus as well as the symptoms being
caused by the loose bodies.  I told her
that I could also debride the knee and
perform a chondroplasty over the
articular surfaces, which I suspected
were arthritic.  While chondroplasty
might help her some in the short term, I
did not give her any guarantee that it
would afford her either total or even
long term relief.  She really wanted to
avoid major surgery, such as total knee
replacement, but she was very receptive
toward arthroscopic surgery which is a
minimally invasive outpatient surgical
procedure.

On 4-1-2008, I performed outpatient left
knee arthroscopy on Mrs. Powell at the
Rivercrest Specialty Surgery Center here
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in Little Rock, AR.  I performed a
medial meniscectomy, removal of the
loose bodies, and a tri-compartmental
chondroplasty.  At the time of surgery,
I found there to be Grade 4
chondromalacia at her patellofemoral
joint.  She indeed had a complex tear of
the posterior horn and body of the
medial meniscus.  She had Grade 3
chondromalacia over the medial femoral
condyle as well as grade 3
chondromalacia in her lateral
compartment.  I performed chondroplasty
of all three compartments.

Following her surgery, Mrs. Powell
received approximately 7 or 8 weeks of
physical therapy in Hope, AR.  At about
1-month out from her surgery, she was
feeling quite well and while shaving her
leg the left knee flexed inward a bit
and she thought her kneecap subluxed
laterally.  In any event, it was a very
uncomfortable and sickening sensation
for her and that seemed to set her back
a little bit.  We saw her about a week
after that and injected her knee with
local anesthetic and steroid.  We had
her continue with her physical therapy.

At her 2-month post surgical check-up
she was still having some soreness in
the knee.  This was not particularly
surprising given the degree of arthritis
present in her knee at the time of
arthroscopy.  We put her on an oral
prednisone dosepak to help alleviate the
inflammation.

By mid-July, when she was 3½ months out
from her surgery she was slowly, but
surely feeling better.  She was not free
of all of her pain yet.  So we then
decided to recommend Visco
supplementation injections into her knee
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to see if we could rid her of her
residual pain.  Subsequently, we
provided her with 3 injections of
Orthovisc into her left knee spaced one
week apart.  At the time of her third
and final injection, on 8-8-2008, the
knee was definitely feeling better and
we were encouraged that these injections
appeared to be helpful.  At that
juncture, we made no formal plans for
her to return unless she initiates the
call for an appointment.  Short of now
treating her knee for the symptoms of
osteoarthritis, which could eventually
lead to total joint replacement, we
really don’t have much else to offer
her.  If helpful, we could certainly re-
inject the knee with Orthovisc or a
similar product every six months. 

With respect to some specific points and
questions which you have inquired of me,
I am of the opinion that within a
reasonable degree of medical certainty,
that her left knee torn meniscus as well
as the loose bodies were a result of the
reported work related injury following a
fall from the ladder at her place of
employment.  It would, of course, be
reasonable then that any and all
treatment which she sought and received
for this condition to have been
medically necessary.  This would include
all of the treatments that we’ve
provided to her through our office,
including the arthroscopic surgery and
subsequent physical therapy.

There is, of course, the matter of the
chondromalacia and osteoarthritis which
was present in her knee, certainly at
the time of my examination of her.  This
was certainly discovered by previous
physicians she saw as well as picked up
on the MRI scan of her knee.  More than
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likely, these degenerative problems pre-
dated her fall from the ladder.  I
believe her fall aggravated the
arthritic condition and certainly
brought forth some painful symptoms. 
Whether or not the fall has caused a
significant acceleration of her
arthritis is open to debate.  While I
feel that short term medical treatment
to the alleviation of acute pain
superimposed on the arthritic knee due
to the fall was and has been medically
reasonable and necessary, I don’t feel
that the ultimate treatment solution for
osteoarthritis, specifically a total
joint arthroplasty, should be considered
a medically necessary part in treating
the occupational injury.  I don’t think
it would be fair to place the burden of
her long term arthritis care at the
hands of her employer’s work comp
carrier.

At this point in time, I feel she has in
all likelihood reached a point of
maximum medical improvement.  I would
assign a permanent partial impairment of
7% lower extremity and 3% whole person
for her essentially total medial
meniscectomy of her left knee. 

The claimant testified at the hearing held on January

15, 2009, that she had never had any trouble with her left

knee prior to the fall from the ladder at work on April 16,

2007.  The claimant testified that she then experienced pain

down the inside (right side) of her left knee with burning

from the time of the injury until Dr. Hefley performed

arthroscopic surgery on April 1, 2008.  The claimant



12POWELL - WCC #F706595

testified that she has not returned to Dr. Hefley for

treatment after he released her to return as needed on

August 8, 2008.  The claimant testified that at the time of

the hearing her knee no longer hurts although it is still a

little stiff at times.  The claimant testified that she

returned to work part time in September of 2008.  

The respondents did not offer any evidence indicating

that the claimant experienced left knee symptoms before the

fall on April 16, 2007.  The respondents did not offer any

evidence contrary to the claimant's testimony that Ms. Crow

advised the claimant in July 2007 that Wal-Mart's offered

job would require the claimant to stand rather than sit. 

The respondents did not offer any evidence contrary to the

claimant's testimony that she did not return to Dr. Hefley

after August 8, 2008, that she returned to work in September

of 2008, and that she no longer had pain in her knee by the

time of the hearing held on January 15, 2009.  After

listening to the claimant's live testimony, and observing

her demeanor throughout the hearing, and after comparing the

claimant's testimony to the medical records offered into

evidence, I find the claimant's testimony credible in all

respects. 
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In the present claim, the claimant seeks payment of her

medical expenses incurred through the treatment of Dr. Goins

and Dr. Hefley after Dr. Pearce's December 4, 2007

evaluation, temporary disability from June 15, 2007 (when

Wal-Mart ended her sit down job) until July 28, 2008 (when

Dr. Hefley released her to return to work).  The claimant

also seeks benefits for the seven percent permanent partial

impairment rating to the lower extremity assigned by Dr.

Hefley.  For the reasons discussed below, I find that the

claimant has established by a preponderance of the evidence

that she is entitled to all of the benefits at issue in the

present claim.

1.   Medical Treatment                

Employers must promptly provide medical services which

are reasonably necessary for treatment of compensable

injuries.  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-508(a).  Injured employees

have the burden of proving by a preponderance of the

evidence that medical treatment is reasonably necessary for

treatment of the compensable injury.  Ark. Code Ann. §

11-9-705(a)(3); Jordan v. Tyson Foods, Inc., 51 Ark. App.

100, 911 S.W.2d 593 (1995).  What constitutes reasonably

necessary medical treatment is a question of fact for the

Commission.  Gansky v. Hi-Tech Engineering, 325 Ark. 163,
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924 S.W.2d 790 (1996); Air Compressor Equipment v. Sword, 69

Ark. App. 162, 11 S.W.3d 1 (2000).

Medical treatment intended to reduce or enable an

injured worker to cope with chronic pain attributable to a

compensable injury may constitute reasonably necessary

medical treatment.  Patchell v. Wal-Mart Stores, Inc., 86

Ark. App. 230, 184 S.W.3d 31 (2004).  An employer may also

remain liable for medical treatment reasonably necessary to

maintain a claimant's condition after the healing period

ends.  Artex Hydrophonics, Inc. v. Pippin, 8 Ark. App. 200,

649 S.W.2d 845 (1983).  The Arkansas Court of Appeals has

indicated that “[p]ostsurgical improvement is a proper

consideration in determining whether the surgery was

reasonable and necessary....”  Winslow v. D & B Mechanical

Contractors, 69 Ark. App. 285, 13 S.W.3d 180 (2000).

In the present case, the respondents contend that the

claimant’s work-related knee injury was minor and resolved

itself, so that all of the medical treatment at issue after

December 4, 2007, was not for the claimant’s work-related

injury but was instead intended to treat the claimant’s pre-

existing arthritic condition.  The respondents also contend

that the MRI report in the record does not reflect that

there was a torn meniscus or any loose bodies in the knee as
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found by Dr. Hefley during surgery.  The respondents also

contend that arthroscopic surgery performed by Dr. Hefley

was not reasonably necessary because both Dr. Knight and Dr.

Pearce were not in favor of arthroscopic surgery.

However, the claimant’s testimony regarding the

persistence of her symptoms after April 16, 2007, and Dr.

Hefley’s opinion that the loose bodies and torn meniscus

were a result of the work related injury persuade me that

the claimant’s work-related injury was not temporary and did

not resolve itself prior to surgery on April 1, 2008.

With regard to the alleged lack of mention of loose

bodies or a meniscal tear on the MRI report from the study

performed on October 3, 2007, I note that the report

indicates degenerative signal of the medial meniscus and

multiple loose bodies.  In his October 10, 2007 office note,

Dr. Young characterized the MRI as showing, in part, a

potential injury to the medial meniscus.  To the extent that

the respondents seem to suggest that the loose bodies and

the medial meniscal tear treated by Dr. Hefley occurred

after the MRI performed on October 3, 2007, neither the MRI

report, Dr. Young’s interpretation of that report, or Dr.

Hefley’s credible opinion on causation support the

respondent’s contention.  These documents instead persuade



16POWELL - WCC #F706595

me that the abnormalities identified and treated during

surgery on April 1, 2008, are consistent with the

abnormalities indicated on the October 3, 2007 MRI.  In

addition, Dr. Hefley’s credible medical opinion, which does

not appear to be based on any mistake of material fact,

persuades me that all of the treatment provided through Dr.

Goins and Dr. Hefley in the record after December 4, 2007,

was causally related to the claimant’s work-related left

knee injury sustained on April 16, 2007. 

To the extent that the respondents assert that Dr.

Hefley’s arthroscopic surgery was inappropriate because both

Dr. Knight and Dr. Pearce were not in favor of arthroscopic

surgery, I do not find this argument persuasive in light of

the claimant’s persistent symptoms from April 16, 2007,

until after surgery approximately one year later on April 1,

2008, and in light of the elimination of her knee pain after

Dr. Hefley’s surgery and injections.  In light of the

claimant’s improvement after the treatment provided by Dr.

Goins and Dr. Hefley, I find that all of the treatment

provided by Dr. Goins and Dr. Hefley in the record after

December 4, 2007, was reasonably necessary for treatment of

the claimant’s work-related left knee injury sustained on

April 16, 2007. 
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2.  Temporary Disability Compensation

The claimant’s work related injury at issue is a knee

injury, therefore the claimant’s injury is considered a

scheduled injury.  See Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-521(a).  For a

scheduled injury, a claimant is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits until the healing period ends or until

the claimant returns to work, whichever occurs first.

Wheeler Construction Co. v. Armstrong, 73 Ark. App. 146, 41

S.W.3d 822 (2002).  The healing period continues until the

injured employee is as far restored as the permanent

character of the injury will permit.  The healing period

ends once the underlying condition has become stable and

when nothing further in the way of medical treatment will

improve the permanent character of the injury.  Mad Butcher,

Inc. v. Parker, 4 Ark. App. 124, 628 S.W.2d 582 (1982).  The

persistence of pain is not sufficient, by itself, to extend

the healing period provided that the underlying condition

has stabilized.  Id. 

In the present case, the claimant’s testimony persuades

me that her persistent knee pain caused by her work-related

injury resolved following Dr. Hefley’s surgery and

injections.  Under these circumstances, I find that the Dr.

Hefley’s surgery and injections were intended to improve the
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permanent nature of the claimant’s work-rated injury and had

their intended effect.  Consequently, I find that the

claimant’s healing period continued until Dr. Hefley

released the claimant to return as needed for future care on

August 8, 2008.

In addition, the claimant’s testimony establishes that

she has not worked during the period for which seeks

temporary total disability compensation between June 15,

2007 and July 28, 2008.  The respondents contend that the

claimant is precluded from receiving temporary disability

compensation based on a job offered to the claimant in July

of 2007.  Arkansas Code Annotated Section 11-9-526 states:

If any injured employee refuses employment suitable to
his or her capacity offered to or procured for him or
her, he or she shall not be entitled to any
compensation during the continuance of the refusal,
unless in the opinion of the Workers' Compensation
Commission, the refusal is justifiable.

In the present case, I find that a preponderance of the

evidence establishes that the photo lab job that Diane Crow

offered to the claimant in July of 2007 was not within the

claimant’s physical capacity.  The claimant’s credible

testimony establishes that the job involved standing for

eight hours per day.  As discussed previously, the

preponderance of the credible evidence also establishes that
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the claimant was experiencing symptoms in July of 2007 from

loose bodies in her left knee, a meniscal tear in her left

knee, and an onset of arthritic pain which began on April

16, 2007 and which did not receive surgical treatment until

April 1, 2008.  While the claimant was able to perform her

previous sit-down only job offered by Wal-Mart, I find that

the claimant was not physically capable of working eight

hours per day standing as required by the photo lab job.  I

base this conclusion on the nature of the physical

abnormalities in the claimant’s knee as a result of the

April 16, 2007 injury, the claimant’s persistent knee

complaints prior to surgery in 2008, and Jakeeli Bennett’s

June 18, 2007 Certification of Health Care Provider

indicating that the claimant was only capable at that time

of performing sitting jobs.

To the extent that Dr. Knight and Dr. Pearce have

rendered opinions contrary to my conclusions on the

claimant’s healing period and her ability to return to work,

I note that the claimant’s knee pain resolved with

arthroscopic surgery and injections.  Therefore, I

respectfully point out that Dr. Knight and Dr. Pearce were

incorrect when they indicated that knee replacement surgery

was the claimant’s only surgical option.  Both physicians
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were incorrect in their conclusions regarding the nature and

extent of the claimant’s work-related injury.  Both

physicians were incorrect in their conclusions that the

claimant was not a candidate for arthroscopic surgery, and

both physicians were therefore incorrect in their assessment

as to when the claimant reached maximum medical improvement

for her work-related injury.  I have considered their

statements and opinions, but I do not find their conclusions

accurate in this case in light of the claimant’s pain-free

condition following arthroscopic surgery and injections.

3.  Permanent Anatomical Impairment

 The Arkansas Court of Appeals thoroughly discussed the

requirements necessary to establish an entitlement to

benefits for a permanent anatomical impairment in Excelsior

Hotel v. Squires, 83 Ark. App. 26, 115 S.W.3d 823 (2003).

First, benefits for permanent impairment must be based

on an impairment rating using the AMA Guides to the

Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th ed. 1993).  The

Commission may review the Guides even if the Guides are not

in the record, and the Commission may determine its own

impairment rating under the Guides, rather than simply

assessing the validity of impairment ratings assigned by
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doctors.  Avaya v. Bryant, 82 Ark. App. 273, 105 S.W.3d 811

(2003).

Second, benefits for permanent anatomical impairment

shall be awarded only if the claimant’s compensable injury

is the major cause of the impairment at issue.  Ark. Code

Ann. § 11-9-102(4)(F)(ii)(a).  The provisions of Ark. Code

Ann § 11-9-102(4)(F)(ii)(b) do not apply in determining a

claim for permanent anatomical impairment.  Michael v. Keep

& Teach, Inc., 87 Ark. App. 48, 185 S.W.3d 158 (2004). 

Major cause means more than 50% of the cause.  Ark. Code

Ann. § 11-9-102(14).

Third, a determination of the existence and extent of

physical impairment must be supported by objective and

measurable physical findings.  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-

704(c)(1)(B).  “Objective findings” are defined as “those

findings which cannot come under the voluntary control of

the patient.”  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-102(16)(A)(i).  When

determining the permanent physical impairment, neither a

doctor nor the Commission may consider complaints of pain. 

For purposes of assigning impairment ratings to the spine,

straight-leg-raising tests and range-of-motion tests do not

qualify as objective findings.  Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-

102(16)(A)(ii).
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In the present case, Dr. Hefley performed what he

described in his August 25, 2008 letter as “essentially a

total medial meniscectomy of the claimant’s left knee”.  In

that same letter Dr. Hefley assigned the claimant a 7%

impairment to the lower extremity related to that surgery. 

I note that Table 64 on page 3/85 of the AMA Guides to the

Evaluation of Permanent Impairment (4th ed. 1993) assigns a

7% impairment to the lower extremity for a total medial

meniscectomy, consistent with Dr. Hefley’s rating.  

Based on Dr. Hefley’s surgical observations and repair

of the medial meniscus in the claimant’s left knee, I find

that the 7% impairment rating assigned in this case by Dr.

Hefley is supported by objective and measurable physical

findings.

Because I have concluded herein that the work-related

fall on April 16, 2007 caused the medial meniscus tear

repaired by Dr. Hefley, I find the claimant’s compensable

injury is the major cause of the 7% impairment indicated by

the Guides and assigned by Dr. Hefley for total medial

meniscectomy.

Consequently, the claimant has established each of the

requirements necessary to establish that she is entitled to
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benefits for the 7% permanent anatomical impairment to the

lower extremity assigned by Dr. Hefley.   

FINDINGS OF FACT AND CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The employer/employee relationship

existed on or about April 16, 2007.  

2. On that date, the claimant sustained a

compensable injury to her left knee.  

3. The respondents paid medical benefits

through December 4, 2007.

4. Following an IME evaluation conducted by

Dr. Charles Pearce at the request of the

respondents, the respondents

controverted any and all additional

treatment.

5. Pursuant to a Change of Physician Order

entered September 10, 2007, the

claimant’s primary treating physician

was Dr. Thomas Young (before

controversion on December 4, 2007).

6. The claimant’s appropriate compensation

rate for temporary total disability is

$270.00 per week, and her appropriate
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compensation rate for permanent partial

disability is $203.00 per week.

7. The claimant has established by a

preponderance of the evidence that all

of the medical treatment that she has

received after December 4, 2007,

documented in the hearing transcript was

reasonably necessary for and causally

related to her compensable left knee

injury sustained on April 16, 2007.

8. The claimant has established by a

preponderance of the evidence that she

is entitled to temporary total

disability benefits from June 15, 2007,

until July 28, 2008.

9. The claimant has established by a

preponderance of the evidence that she

is entitled to permanent partial

disability benefits for a 7% anatomical

impairment rating to the left lower

extremity as a result of her compensable

left knee injury.
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10. The claimant’s attorney is entitled to a

controverted attorney’s fee on all

indemnity benefits awarded herein.

AWARD

The respondents are directed to pay benefits in

accordance with the findings set forth herein.  All accrued

sums shall be paid in a lump sum without discount and this

award shall earn interest at the legal rate until paid,

pursuant to A.C.A. §11-9-809, and Couch v. First State Bank

of Newport, 49 Ark. App. 102, 898 S.W.2d 57 (1995), and

Burlington Industries, et al v. Pickett, 64 Ark. App 67, 983

S.W.2d 126 (1998); reversed on other grounds 336 Ark. 515,

988 S.W.2d 3 (1999).

The claimant’s attorney is entitled to a 25% attorney’s

fee on the indemnity benefits awarded herein, one-half of

which is to be paid by the claimant and one-half to be paid

by the respondents in accordance with Ark. Code Ann. § 11-9-

715 and Death & Permanent Total Disability Trust Fund v.

Brewer, 76 Ark. App. 348, 65 S.W.3d 463 (2002). 

IT IS SO ORDERED.

__________________________
MARK CHURCHWELL
Administrative Law Judge


